
Cury Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 10 January 2018 at 7.30pm at Cury Methodist Chapel, Cury
Councillors Present

A Boaden
(Chairman) 


R Curnow
(Vice Chairman)
K Lightfoot

B Lugg

Miss P Oates



S Sugrue

R Wright

Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand and three members of the public were also present at the meeting.

1.
Apologies

None.
2.
Declarations of Interest 

None.
3.
Chairman’s Comments

The Chairman wished every a Happy New Year.
He then went on to say that an invitation was made to a Councillor outside of the Parish by a Cury Parish Councillor which should not have been made.  That invitation then had to be retracted.  Councillors were reminded that invitations should be made by the Chairman of the Parish Council in future to save any embarrassment.
4.
Minutes 
Following the circulation of the minutes, it was proposed by Councillor R Curnow, seconded by Councillor K Lightfoot and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 08 November 2017 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
5.
Matters arising from the above approved minutes

None.
6.
Reports

(a)
Report from Cury School

A report had not been received from the School.
(b)
Report from Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand
Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand wishes everyone a Happy New Year.  Sadly, his father had passed away just before Christmas and much of his time recently had been taken up with family matters.
He had recently been appointed as a Non-Executive Director of CORSERVE which was the management company of Cormac, Cornwall Housing, Newquay Airport, VIA East Midlands and Cornwall Development Company.  One of his first duties was to appoint a new Managing Director.

Councillor Rand had been called up by the Senior Planning Development Officer for bringing so many planning applications to Planning Committee.  He felt strongly that the Parishes should be better listened to and will continue to call applications to Committee where there was good reason to do so.

Councillor Rand also sat on the Children and Families Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  Cornwall Council were in the process of setting their budget and were required to find savings of £17m by 2020.  It had been proposed to cut the subsidy for Post 16 education travel costs which would see an increase from £398 to £515.  He could not support that proposal as it would have a greater effect to rural communities than urban students.  The proposal was not agreed and the savings would have to be found elsewhere.

Councillor S Sugrue asked what type of business Coastline was and Councillor Rand advised him that it was not a business, but a Registered Social Landlord.  Councillor K Lightfoot asked if Coastline could be challenged with regard to their tenancy agreements and the amount of large vehicles and caravans being parked on driveways and on the housing estate.  Councillor Rand had not had positive dealings with Coastline in the past and was unsure about the possibility of amending or enforcing parking clauses within tenancy agreements.
Councillor S Sugrue asked if Cormac would always be the preferred contractor for works undertaken by Cornwall Council.  Councillor Rand stated that large jobs still went out to tender and that Cormac had to quote on a commercial basis.  However, and profit that Cormac made went back to Cornwall Council so they would always be seriously considered during the tender process.

Councillor K Lightfoot asked why the Eden Project and Hall for Cornwall received grants from Cornwall Council when cuts were being made to frontline services.  He felt that the tourism sector should not be supported with tax payers’ money.  Councillor Rand stated that the tourism trade brought a lot of money into the local economy and that EU funding normally provided the grant money.

The Chairman thanked Councillor Rand for attending the meeting and for his ongoing support.  He offered the Parish Councils condolences following the passing of his father.
(c)
Helston and South Kerrier Community Network Panel

The next meeting of the Community Network Panel was due to be held on Wednesday 7 February 2018.  The Cornwall Councillor’s had met informally and would be meeting on a monthly basis.  Councillor Rand was still working on a more streamlined Neighbourhood Development Plan process for the Lizard Peninsula with the possibility of all Councils sharing one consultant for the statutory documents.  Each Council would produce their own plan and therefore would attract individual grant funding.
7. 
Planning Matters

(a)
Planning Applications
(i) PA17/12218 – The Post Office, Cury Cross Lanes - Proposed part change of use to include takeaway from existing restaurant and installation of extract system
Councillors did feel slightly concerned about the loss of shop space, although it was noted that some retail space was left within the original part of the Post Office.  The original permission for redevelopment of this site was approved in 2008 and as yet had not opened as a business.  Councillors felt that it was better to have something operating from this location than nothing.  It would provide employment and another service to the Parish of Cury.
It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor S Sugrue and RESOLVED to support the application.

(b)
Planning Decisions

(i) PA17/07654 - Mr E Duke - Dukestone Of Cornwall, Units 7A And 19 Higher Bochym Rural Workshops, Cury Cross Lanes - Proposed non heated extension to industrial building – Approved
(ii)
PA17/09799 - Mr & Mrs J Freeman - 4 Gweal Wollas Fields, White Cross - Proposed Extension – Approved
(iii)
PA17/06166 - Mr M Partridge - Bonython Estate - Variation of condition 14 (limiting operational period) in respect of decision PA11/00559 to extend the permitted operating life of the solar farm from 25 years to 35 years (10 year extension) – Approved
(iv)
PA17/08806 - Coastline Housing – Garages, Parc Enys - Proposed demolition of garages and replace with 3 no. dwellings and associated parking – Approved
(v)
PA17/09548 - Mr P Ferris - Burnow Farm, Gunwalloe Road - Conversion of semi derelict cowshed into 3 units of holiday/rental accommodation - Approved

(c) 
Planning Correspondence
Councillor K Lightfoot had written a letter addressed to the Chairman regarding the apparent total disregard of Parish Council views at Planning Committee.  The Clerk had circulated the letter and was asked to read it out to the meeting.  It also raised concerns over the Officers inability to answer technical questions and the fear held by Cornwall Council of the threat of appeals.  Councillor S Sugrue stated that the land opposite Cobblers Cottage had been refused permission following a strong case being made by the Parish Council following the recommendation for approval by the Planning Officer initially.  He felt that we were listened to by Cornwall Council.  The Chairman thanked Councillors Lightfoot and Sugrue for attending the Committee meeting on behalf of the Parish Council and understood their frustration at not being successful with their case.  Ultimately, Cornwall Council have to follow the policies laid out in the Local Plan or else developers would take them to appeal with the possibility of tens of thousands of pounds of tax payers’ money at risk.  Councillor R Wright stated again that the Parish Council are not being listened to by Cornwall Council as an orginisation.  Once the Parish Council representative at the Committee Meeting had finished their three minute speech, they were unable to ask or answer any questions.  Councillor Rand, as Ward Member, was able to do that on behalf of the Parish Council.  Additional photos and written evidence can be submitted up to three days before the Committee Meeting and the Chairman suggested that the Parish Council had to be better prepared to fight the experts with local knowledge at any future Committee Meeting and to lisae with the Ward Member beforehand.
The Clerk had circulated the proposed Cornwall Statement of Community Involvement for Planning which Cornwall Council was currently consulting on.  She had spotted at error on page 17 which stated that Local Councils would not be consulted on minor applications (1-9 houses) and householder developments.  She would contact the relevant Officer and state that Cury Parish Council felt that it was imperative that Local Councils continued to be part of the consultation process for both minor applications and householder developments.
8. 
Parish Matters

(a) 
Playing Field
The Chairman was reminded again about the old goal posts needing to be removed from the playing field. 

The site meeting scheduled to be held on 21 October 2017 had been poorly attended and would be rescheduled in the spring.

Helston Football Club had not replied to Councillor B Lugg’s phone calls and it was assumed that they were not interested in using the pitch at the current time.
Mr Roger Smout asked the meeting to seriously consider any requests to plant further vegetation on the bank outside of the playing field.  He felt that there was a serious health and safety risk due to children playing on the bank at the end of school.  The Clerk stated that there were no current requests for planting and that ultimately, Cornwall Council owned the bank. The Chairman thanked Mr Smout for his ongoing work to the bank.
(b)
Highways
Potholes had been reported on the road from Treloskan Cottage to Colvennow Farm by Councillors Lightfoot and Wright.  They had not been filled to date, and the Clerk would chase the Highways Department.  Councillor K Lightfoot also suggested that the edge of the road on the approach to the Mainlay junction had fallen away and required attention.  The Clerk would mention this issue at the same time as the potholes.
(c)
Public Rights of Way 
The Clerk had contacted the Public Rights of Way Officer requesting that footpath 10, which led from the Church, through Nanfan Farm and down to the river should be diverted to join footpath 6 across the top of the field below Gweal Wollas.  The Public Rights of Way Officer had suggested that the Parish Council undertakes a Definitive Map Modification Order, which would be expensive.  The Clerk suggested that the Landowner could install signs directing users across the top of his field to Footpath 6 if he so wished.
The Clerk advised the meeting that the footpath leading from Sowanna Farm through to Gunwalloe was closed due to repairs being required to the boardwalk.  This was taking longer than first thought to the scale of the project and the wet area it was located in.  They hoped to resume work in April once the ground was less wet.

(d) 
Public Open Spaces
Councillor Miss P Oates thanked Councillor R Curnow for filling the small holes that had opened up on the main path (near to the bin) in the cemetery.
The Clerk was requested to ask the Grounds Maintenance Contractor to trim back the overgrowth from the edges of the paths in the Cemetery.  He should also be asked to strim around the bus shelter at the Village Hall and to severely cut back the bushes located in front of the cremation slabs in the cemetery.

(e)
Emergency Plan

Councillor R Wright would be contacted the 60 volunteers listed in the Plan to check that they still wanted to be part of the Emergency Plan.  He asked the Clerk to send him the up to date copy of the Electoral Register.  He was then hoping to publish the 5th Plan in March.  At the end of June, the annual social evening would be held at which he was hoping to have Arthur Roberts, Cornwall Council Emergency Co-ordinator) give a presentation on flooding.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor Miss P Oates and RESOLVED to financially support the social evening.
(f)
Projects for funding in the Village
The Chairman thanked Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand for his grant towards the renovation of the exterior of the Changing Rooms.
(g)
Speed Limits
Councillor S Sugrue was intending to wait for the next Community Network Panel meeting to raise the issue.  The Clerk suggested that this should be progressed between meetings via Maxine Hardy, the Community Network Manager.  Councillor S Sugrue read his speech for the CNP to the meeting again.  Councillor S Sugrue was given the go ahead to take this project forward before the next meeting without the need to come back to the Parish Council for approval unless funding was needed.
Councillor Miss P Oates asked Councillor S Sugrue if there was an update on the comments he had received from residents at White Cross regarding speeding across the junction.  He apologised that he had forgotten about the comments until now.  A general discussion took place regarding speeding in the village.

9.
Electoral Review of Cornwall: Divisional Arrangements

Councillor R Wright had circulated the following proposal on behalf of Cury to all the Parishes involved:-
Ward 1 – Mullion, Cury, Gunwalloe, Grade Ruan, Landewednack, Mawgan-in-Meneage and St Martin-in-Meneage 

Ward 2 - Constantine, Gweek, Manaccan, Mawnan, St Anthony-in-Meneage and St Keverne
Mawnan had replied to say that they wished to stay with other Falmouth Parishes. The Cornwall Council Officer also didn’t support the proposal, partly due to the Helford River separating the parishes.
Cornwall Council had published an updated proposal which saw the following Parishes put into Wards:-

Ward 1 – Porthleven, Gunwalloe, Cury and Mullion

Ward 2 - Landewednack, Grade Ruan, St Keverne, St Anthony, Manaccan, St Martin, Mawgan and Gweek

Or 

Ward 1 - Porthleven, Gunwalloe, Cury, Mawgan, Gweek, St Martin, Manaccan and St Anthony.  
Ward 2 - Mullion, Landewednack, Grade Ruan and St Keverne

The next Community Network Meeting would be held on 6 February 2018 and Councillor Rand was asked to ensure that the boundary review was discussed at that meeting.  It was hoped that by that time, all of the proposals from Parish and Town Councils would have been made available and that a discussion could be had.  It was then agreed to hold an Extraordinary Meeting of the Parish Council to discuss the Boundary Review for the final time on Monday 12 February 2018 at 7.30pm in the Chapel.
Councillor J Rand then left the meeting.
10.
Precept Demand 2018/19

The Clerk had previously circulated the budget figures relating to setting the Precept Demand for 2018/19.  The Parish Council was in a sound financial position, and had spent some of the savings on projects to improve the village.

It was the proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to increase the Precept Demand by 3% to £8,188.50.  This represented a £0.15 increase in annual costs to £48.63 to a Band D property.  
11.
Financial Matters 
(a) 

To receive and approve the financial report for the previous two months

It was proposed by Councillor R Wright, seconded by Councillor K Lightfoot and RESOLVED to accept the Financial Report.  The Chairman signed the Report.

(b)
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for grant funding 

None.
(c)
Other matters

The Clerk was awaiting the Lloyds bank details of Councillor B Lugg before the mandate amendment form could be resent.  If the details had not been received by February, the Clerk would request a fresh mandate without Councillor B Lugg’s details.
The Clerk advised the meeting that the Internal Auditor for 2017/18 would be Mr David Quill.

12.
Correspondence

None.
13.
Matters for the next Parish Council Meeting – Wednesday 14 March 2018
None.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.43pm.
Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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